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Firefly Property Owners Association, Inc. 
Board Meeting 

August 25, 2021 
Location:   
 

 Firefly Cove Lake Lure, North Carolina – The Lodge 
 
Roll Call/Call to Order:   
 

 The meeting was called to order by Melva Dye at 7:00 pm 
 

 Directors present:  Joy Ciocca, Melva Dye, Mark Helms, and Al Joyner  
 

 Directors present by phone: None.  
 

 Directors Absent:  None 
 

 Property Owners present:  Joe Pritchett 
 

 Property Owners present by phone:  Mike Kirkman 
 
Quorum: 
 

 There being a sufficient number of Board members present a quorum was established. 
 
Approval of Minutes: 
 

 The minutes from the Firefly Cove Board meetings of July 8, 2021, and August 5, 2021, were 
approved by motion, second, and a unanimous vote 3-0.  

 
Property Owners Input/Comments/Concerns 

 
 None 

 
Updates: 
 

 Mike Kirkman reported the balances as of August 25, 2021; Operating account balance is $26,863. 
Unrestricted Reserve account balance is approximately $47,702. 
 

 Mike Kirkman reported that United Bank is closing in Lake Lure however they will be providing a 
mobile deposit option for the bookkeeper and online transferring options, so we do not need to 
change banks at this time.  It was noted that the closet branch is in Forest City and when it is 
time to change the signature cards, all signatories will need to go to this branch.  Joy Ciocca 
requested we look into the option of property owners paying quarterly dues via Zelle or some other 
online option. Mike Kirkman said he would inquire. 
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 Joy Ciocca reported that the Contract for the Sale of Lot 56 is moving forward.  The due diligence 
period is completed.  We are awaiting information regarding any title exceptions.  Our lawyer will 
forward a copy once we have them and we will work to get them cleared.  The lawyer requested 
most recent tax payments, we informed them the last payment was 2013, after that there is no tax 
because it is common owned POA property as per Rutherford County back in 2013.  We are 
holding on having the property renamed until we get the title exceptions.  Joe Pritchett Settlement is 
tentatively scheduled for the week of September 6th.   
 

 Joy Ciocca provided an update on the irrigation system.  Bob Cameron completed the repairs and 
changes to the irrigation system throughout the common areas.  Karen Donovan set up a temporary 
system for the new plantings.  All looks good. 
 

 Joy Ciocca reported that we are still working on setting up the new lawn turf maintenance program 
with Chris Elms.  Excellawns contract ends August 31st. 
 

 Joy Ciocca reported that she and Mike Kirkman have been working on the Common Area Plant and 
Tree Identification and Care.  We need to go through it again to review for accuracy and to set 
times and sizes before providing to the landscaper for a quote. 
 

 Joy Ciocca presented two proposals from Epperson Tree.  One for the removal of the two willow 
trees and other recommended trimming. A discussion was had as to whether we want to remove the 
willow trees as Epperson recommended (trees are in the wrong place, preventing other shrubs/trees 
to grow and thrive and are impeding Condo entrance and gate drive) or to leave them and just 
trim.  The board will inspect the trees and decide at the next meeting.  The board will also get 
other quotes for the tree cutting/trimming work.  The second proposal was for the treatment of 8 
Hemlock trees and 8 Ash trees.  These trees were last treated in 2021.  Epperson recommended 
treating annually but no less than every three years. A motion was made, seconded, and approved 
by a vote of 4-0 to accept this quote for $975.00 to have the trees treated this year.  
 

 Joy Ciocca reported that Travis Smith of SEEC, Inc treated the Kudzu on the POA property as well 
as some property owners between 8/5 and 8/13.  Those property owners were notified in advance.  
Once we get the invoice, those property owners will be billed for their portion.  Travis was very 
happy with the previous year’s treatments and expects that this maintenance plan to continue to work 
to keep the Kudzu down to a minimum.  We are to anticipate pricing in future years to be similar 
to this year’s pricing.   
 

 Al Joyner reported that he met with Randy Fields of Carolina Outdoor Designs to assess the pool, 
equipment, and pool deck.  As was previously recommended, he suggested to clean out the pool 
deck drain.  Other suggestions, to install an overflow pipe and to replace the float valve and to 
address the leak in the return line.  Al has solicited quotes.   
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Discussion Items: 
 

 Joy Ciocca reported that via email on August 3, 2021, Tim Shellenberger has resigned from the 
board and the ARC.  After discussions, the board will try to find a replacement. 
 

 Joy Ciocca reported that Bob Cameron stated he no longer wanted to be the emergency contact for 
the fire alarm system.  We need to find a replacement.  It was decided to send an email to the 
property owners living in Firefly to ask for volunteers. 
   

 Joy Ciocca reported on a draft letter provided by Tim Shellenberger regarding the landscaping on Lots 
6 and Lot 26.  After discussions, it was decided that a board member will address Lot 6 verbally 
and that the POA would handle Lot 26 ongoing.  
 

 Joy Ciocca opened a discussion regarding the Annual Meeting.  She noted that the board needs to 
finalize the Agenda, Budget, and any changes to the Financial Procedures revised based on 
discussions at the planning meeting held on Tuesday, July 20th.   
 

A motion was made to implement a quarterly dues increase of $64.00 bringing the quarterly dues 
from $486.00 to $550.00. The motion was seconded and passed by a vote of 4-0. 
 
The budget was presented and reviewed.  A discussion was had regarding proposed capital expenses 
and the use of reserve account funds. It was noted that the estimated budget of $20,000 for 
replacing all the pool furniture with Pollywood furniture may be high and that the board may decide 
not to replace all the furniture at once or may change the type of furniture that is purchased, 
therefore spending may be less than budgeted.  It was also noted that moving money from the 
reserve account to the operating account for capital expenditures listed, i.e., pool furniture, will only 
happen if needed, that the board would strive to come in under budget on the capital expenditures 
as to not need the reserve money but will show the reserve funds being used on the budget to be 
transparent to the property owners.  A motion was made, seconded, and passed by a vote of 4-0 
to approve the 2022 budget to submit to the property owners for a vote at the annual meeting.  
 
The revised financial procedures were presented.  After reviewing a motion was made, seconded, and 
passed by a vote of 4-0 to approve the 2021 Firefly Cove Board Financial Procedure Guidelines.  
 
The annual meeting agenda was discussed and revised and approved for submission to the property 
owners.  Discussion was had about the pandemic situation and the possibility of needed to hold the 
meeting outside or via Zoom.  It was decided to continue to plan for the meeting to be held in the 
lodge and reassess the state of the pandemic as the meeting gets closer.  Joy Ciocca would reach 
out to see about costs of having the meeting under the beach pavilion.  
 

 The date of the next board meeting: to be determined. 
 
Adjournment: 

 The meeting was adjourned at 9:39pm.  
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joyciocca@gmail.com

From: Tim Shellenberger <Tim.Shellenberger@rheem.com>
Sent: Tuesday, August 3, 2021 11:46 AM
To: Al Joyner
Cc: joyciocca@gmail.com; Melva Dye; Joe Pritchett; Kirk man
Subject: RE: Re: Bush Trimming

Thanks for the comments back from Melva, Joy and Al,..  it’s unclear to me if any of you want Rafael to move forward 
with some intermediate trimming or not. None of you specifically said… so.,.. I am going to remove myself from this 
landscape mess and let Joy or board deal with it based on Joy’s work with Epperson.   I will send an email to Rafael 
immediately advising him to hold off until he gets direction from Joy or someone on the board.   
 
Further.. I sent two draft letters to Joy for consideration by the board. One to advise McKenzie that it is their 
responsibility to trim the bushes and maintain the landscape that fronts my property along their drive (from the 
horseshoe road to the creek). The strip of property along the drive that is landscaped is McKenzie’s property and they 
should maintain it and not the POA out of POA funds.  This includes mulching the POA has been paying for.  For those 
who are new and don’t know.. originally the previous owner of the property prior to McKenzie (Charlie) planted and 
landscaped that portion of the lot. The POA did not do it.   McKenzie uses the same yard service I do and they keep my 
bushes looking good all year long.. They can do the same for them and are willing to do so.   
 
Secondly,  a letter to be sent to the Gardner’s who have not done a good job of landscaping and it is unclear that a 
landscape plan was ever received as required by the POA.  They need to improve their lot.  
 
 
Lastly,.. It is best for me to immediately resign from the board.  This is taking way too much of my time and I simply 
don’t have the patience for it. I sort of expected this might be the outcome.  I am also officially resigning from the ARC.  
 
Keep in mind what I said earlier,.. the board is obligated to maintain the common grounds and enforce the bylaws 
etc.   All the best and hope the board gets the landscape, repairs and amenities in the shape they should be for all the 
property owners.  Raising dues and using assessments will help get it done. 
Don’t waste money dredging the cove if the town of lake lure hasn’t removed some significant material in the lake and 
hopefully firefly cove.  
 
Ps… not sure why Mark isn’t on this email. I don’t know his email address.      
 
Tim  
 

From: Al Joyner <joynerwalan@gmail.com>  
Sent: Tuesday, August 3, 2021 11:08 AM 
To: Tim Shellenberger <Tim.Shellenberger@rheem.com> 
Cc: joyciocca@gmail.com; Melva Dye <mdyepmc@aol.com>; Mark Unroe <maunroe@abelsupply.com>; Joe Pritchett 
<JLPritchett3@hotmail.com>; Kirk man <ibtchr2@hotmail.com> 
Subject: [EXT]Re: Bush Trimming 
 
External Email Notification  
CAUTION: This message was sent from someone outside the company. Do not click on links, open attachments or unsubscribe unless you recognize the source 
and know it is safe. If a financial transaction is requested, please call the sender to verify. 

  

JOY
Highlight

JOY
Highlight

JOY
Highlight

JOY
Highlight


















